
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW WORKING PARTY

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday 28 July 2016 at 6pm in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House.
Working Group Members present:

Councillors Martin Trevett, Heather Kenison, Sarah Nelmes and Alison Wall.
Other Councillors in attendance:

Councillors Diana Barber, Kemal Butt, Steve Drury, Paula Hiscocks, Angela Killick, Debbie Morris, Reena Ranger and Ann Shaw OBE
Officers: 
Steven Halls, Chief Executive
Anne Morgan, Solicitor to the Council and Monitoring Officer

Gordon Glenn, Performance and Projects Manager
Helen Wailling, Committee Manager
1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Ralph Sangster. 
2. Declaration of Interests

The Chief Executive declared an interest as he was a resident and elector in the unparished area. 
3. To discuss the provisional recommendations of the Community Governance Review Working Party meeting of 19 July
The Chairman told Members that the discussion was to consider the draft recommendations which had been made at the meeting of the Working Group the previous week.
Members had been asked to bring copies of the DCLG Guidance on Community Governance Reviews with them for reference at the meeting.

The Chairman read out the following written questions / statements which had been received prior to the meeting:

From Mr M Schultz
I have to say that the result was hugely disappointing.

 

Here in Eastbury & Moor Park a Community Council has absolutely no relevance.

 

All a Community Council will achieve is an increase in our Council Tax, and any funding allocated to this Ward will subsidise the other three.

 

If you asked an “ordinary person” in St Marys Avenue (where we live) how a Community Council could enrich their lives, I suspect the answer would be that they had no idea.

 

There was no “NO” campaign nor funding for it so residents only saw the very glossy leaflets distributed by 4 Wards and your factual brochure.

 

Just like BRExit, the Turkeys have voted for Christmas.

 

We are looking into how this vote can be set aside and the situation left as it is.

From Mr O Edis – Chorleywood Residents’ Association
I have a prior commitment so won't be able to make it.

I will see if someone on the Executive Committee can attend in my place.

A personal view is that if each of these wards have effective Residents’ Associations I don't see any benefit from creating another layer of bureaucracy.

From Mr M Perrott
This is regards the recent update we received with results of the ballot, about a possible new parish/community council for the Unparished  area of the district. 

I express my strong concern and ask the question; does this mean that, all affected residents will be obliged to pay additional charges for the new parish?   Given that over 84% of the total electorate did Not positively vote in favour? 

I appreciate if you can reply to say how my concern can be addressed. 

As a bit more detail: 
  
- If new a parish goes ahead and new charges are imposed, I feel this is unreasonable and unfair. Based on my understanding of figures as in results that we were sent 
 12.7% of the total electorate  Voted No,  and another 71.9% of the total electorate didn’t express any opinion, as they didn’t vote at all:  i.e. over 84% in total did not give a positive vote 

- The communication we received indicated there was a “majority” (2,525 v 2,082):  however this is only a majority  based on  28.1% turnout  of the potential total 

If residents have to pay for additional charges  I  therefore feel this will have been imposed  upon residents under the guise of what is being stated as a  Vote by the electorate, but  which is not at all representative 

If the new parish goes ahead,  will there be the choice given of opting out of any additional charges? 

(Personally I used the vote to vote No.   I accept all community benefits that a new parish may bring, and - as I am sure many other residents - I try to take an active part as I can in the local community. However I do 
Not want to pay additional charges in context at this time where a) we are recently required to pay £35 pa for our garden waste removal b) in general the economic climate remains uncertain, following a recent national electoral vote) 
(Members noted that it would not be possible for residents to opt out of paying the additional charges if a new Parish Council was set up.)

The Chairman then invited Mr M Hosking (Four Wards campaign) to speak. Mr Hosking said that the Four Wards Campaign was delighted with the outcome of the ballot, but said that he was not surprised that some people would not be happy with the result. He thanked the officers and the Working Party for making the Community Governance Review such a smooth process.  He referred to the draft recommendations made at the meeting on 19 July 2016 and said the following:

1. With regard to the creation of a new Parish Council covering just three of the wards, we would ask the CGR Working Party to consider expanding their recommendation to encompass all of the unparished wards in Three Rivers for the following reasons:
a.       The original question on the advisory ballot was for the creation of a Community or Parish Council covering all the unparished wards and the overall result was 55% in favour.  Whilst we recognise that not all wards voted in favour, in our view the overall result should take precedence (similar to the way the recent EU referendum results have been applied)
b.       Leaving just two relatively small areas unparished in the whole of the Three Rivers District is likely to be administratively inefficient and will also potentially disadvantage these areas
c.       At the Executive Council meeting in January 2013, the advice from the majority of Councillors was that we should be looking to form a Parish Council that included all the unparished areas
 
2.       With regard to the recommendation to create 3 Councillors per ward, we would ask for this to be increased to at least 4 per ward and possibly 5 per ward.  Looking at the existing Councillor to Electorate ratios in the other Parish Councils, it can be seen that the ratios range from an average of 542 to 1,107 electorate per Councillor.  The new Community/Parish Council would have relatively high ratios of between 1,547 to 1,610 electorate per Councillor if only 3 Councillors were elected per ward (see attached document).
 
3.       Whilst we support the recommendation to consult on the name of the new Council on the TRDC website, we would like to suggest that several options are listed for people to comment on rather than just asking for suggestions.  We would ask for one of those options to be ‘Rickmansworth District Community Council’.  
 
4.       Assuming that the Regulatory Services Committee and Full Council approve the recommendation to set up a new Community/Parish Council, we would ask for as many of the 4Wards Campaign team as possible to be included on the Shadow Council that will be set up to create the Community/Parish Council ahead of local elections in May 2017 (see attached document).  We understand this approach has been successful in other districts that have created new Community/Parish Councils. 
The Chairman then invited members of the public to speak, as follows:

Mr P Crispin said that he wanted to emphasise the anomaly of the little piece of Chorleywood North (about 150 people) who would be left on their own if not included in a Parish Council area, and that this should be included in any Parish Council which was set up.
A member of the public said the following in regard to the Community Governance Review process:
· He had extreme concerns that the whole process had not been very equitable, and felt that things had been put against those who were against the setting up of a community council.
· The previous public meeting had been ended early even though there had been more members of the public who wished to speak. The questions at that meeting had been answered by a member of the Four Wards Campaign and by someone from NALC – both were biased towards setting up a Parish Council.
· The Four Wards Campaign had received a grant. However a similar grant had not been given to those who wished to oppose the petition. 

· Therefore given the above points, he would expect a much greater level of acceptance rather than the simple majority which they had. In setting up a Parish Council on such small margins, they would be imposing it on a large number of people who had said no to the setting up of a Parish Council.

· The Working Party needed to look at the arithmetic, and the very very small majority, and whether the majority was large enough to say that they would go ahead with that. 
· He hoped that in future the process for Community Governance Reviews could be reviewed.
Members then said the following:
· They should not assume that people who did not vote would have voted against a Parish Council. The District Council had tried to stay very neutral during the Community Governance Review, as had the Chairman. 
· If the Four Wards Campaign had received a grant, this would have been from the Government and not from the District Council.
· It was rather strange to take the view that where people voted yes their view should be respected but where they voted no their view should be ignored.

· Did not agree with the idea of a shadow Parish Council as the people who would sit on this would not be elected.

· West Hyde – the number [of majority votes] was so small that it should not be included in a Parish Council. Would it be possible in the future to look at the issue of the small pockets of areas (outliers)? The Chairman said these could be dealt with through a separate petition, and could not be looked at as part of this process.
· Residents had voted on misinformation and misunderstanding – it had not been suggested in the literature put out by the Four Wards that there would be as many as 4 or 5 Councillors per ward, nor that the name Rickmansworth District Community Council would be proposed by Four Wards. The public was already concerned about the additional costs which a Parish Council would bring, and this would have implications for a very long time to come. The Four Wards Campaign had said that it aimed to equitably represent all the unparished wards, and not been Rickmansworth-centric. The Chairman noted that decisions on the name of the Parish Council and the number of Councillors per Ward etc. were in the gift of the District Council and had not been included in the ballot. It was noted that this misinformation could not be substantiated because it was a political campaign.
· There had been some misunderstanding of the literature produced by TRDC – e.g. some residents thought that the services listed which a Parish Council could carry out would all be done by a new Parish Council. 

· The Boundary Commission had only looked at the number of councillors recently. If the County Council only needed one representative for a similar area, and the District Council only needed three, why would a Parish Council need more than three?
· The wishes of each area should be respected – this was why the request had been made to analyse the results to a lower level. 
· Concerns about a body being able to act without being elected (Shadow Parish Council). 

· Agree with going out to Consultation on the name but strongly disagree with the name including the word ‘Rickmansworth District, as this was too much emphasis on Rickmansworth and would also be confused with TRDC. 
· If a Parish Council was set up, could there be a ‘break’ clause at the next election, for residents to have redress? Members noted that it was possible to have a petition to abolish a Parish Council, and people could show their views via the ballot box. But a ‘break clause’ was not possible. It was noted that as people could be co-opted onto Parish Councils as Councillors, there could be Councillors who had not even been elected. 
· The higher the number of Parish Councillors, the higher the cost to residents. Parish Councillors were not paid but were entitled to claim expenses. 
The Chairman invited Mr Hosking to sum up, and he said the following:

· Parish Councillors did not get paid.
· The suggestion for the number of Councillors per ward was based on comparative figures for other Parish Councils.

· The proposed name was a suggestion only.

· A shadow Parish Council had been recommended by NALC. 

The Chairman closed this part of the meeting at 6.50pm.
4. Part II Discussion by Working Party – 6.51pm to 7.16pm
The Chairman asked Members if anything they had heard earlier in the meeting would lead them to change the recommendations made at the meeting on 19 July 2016. 

Members discussed what they had heard in Part I of the meeting, and said the following:
· It was not a ‘fait accompli’ to set up a Parish Council. 
· The comments from the member of the public had been exactly right. 
· The figures involved in the ballot results, which indicated that there was not strong support for the setting up of a Parish Council. The ballot was an advisory ballot and was not binding. Turn out for postal ballots was usually much higher.
· The three name suggestions put forward by the Working Party on 19 July had been Rickmansworth Parish Council, Batchworth Parish Council and Colne Valley Parish Council. Batchworth had been put forward as it had local meaning and did not include the name of Rickmansworth. The advisory information was that it should be a geographical name.
· The Working Party had maintained that it wished a new Council to be referred to as a Parish Council and not a Community Council. 

· Members discussed other possible names such as South Three Rivers Council, South Central Council, Penn Parish Council, Batchworth End Mill.
· The Working Party had recommended on 19 July that a consultation be held on the TRDC website in regards to the name for the Council. 
· An alternative to setting up a Parish Council would be to set up or use an existing Residents’ Association, e.g. Moor Park 1958 (this already charged a precept to residents, so a Parish Council would be an additional payment).
· Members also noted a concern that if a Parish Council was set up it might not be democratic as some areas might not be able to find enough people willing to be Parish Councillors. 
Councillor Sarah Nelmes then proposed a recommendation that the Council did not go ahead and set up a new Parish Council, for the following reasons, and for all the reasons / points made by Members above:
· A small majority in favour of setting up a Parish Council – it would be imposing costs and fees on residents who did not want the Council, or had not expressed an opinion, including the potential for unchecked precept levels. Parish Councillors could claim expenses, and there would also be costs attached to the employment of staff (e.g. Clerk) and of running premises.
· There had been misinformation in the Four Wards Campaign (e.g. that there would not be a cost to residents and that the new Council would have planning powers). 
Councillor Alison Wall seconded this proposal.

Upon being put to the Working Group Members, the proposal was declared CARRIED, the votes being 3 For and 1 Against.

Members also agreed that the recommendation as agreed and Part II minute would not be made public until the papers for the Regulatory Services Committee were published on 8 August 2016.

